
 

 

March 17, 2021 | COMMENT   
 

 

The material contained in this report is the property of Royal Bank of Canada and may not be reproduced in any way, in whole or in part, without express authorization of the copyright holder 

in writing. The statements and statistics contained herein have been prepared by RBC Economics Research based on information from sources considered to be reliable. We make no 

representation or warranty, express or implied, as to its accuracy or completeness. This publication is for the information of investors and business persons and does not constitute an offer to 

sell or a solicitation to buy securities. 

®Registered trademark of Royal Bank of Canada. 
©Royal Bank of Canada. 

Nathan Janzen | Senior Economist, RBC Economics | Royal Bank of Canada | T. (416) 974-0569  

For more economic research, visit our website at www.rbc.com/economics 

 

March 17, 2021 

 
Canadian CPI ticked higher in February 

 Headline CPI growth still low at 1.1% year-over-year in February 

 Year-over-year energy price growth to spike sharply higher in coming months thanks to very low year-ago 

spring oil prices 

 Underlying inflation trends holding steady for now. BoC preferred core measures all held at or below 2.0% in 

February 

Year-over-year energy price inflation shifted back into positive territory in February (+2.4%) for the first time in a 

year, and will jump sharply higher over March and April because oil prices have recovered after crashing lower last 

spring during the first virus wave and containment measures. 

Outside of energy prices, current inflation trends have been less worrying. Food prices initially increased in the 

spring, but had cooled to a more manageable 1.8% above pre-shock levels in February (although that's up from 

1.0% in January). Prices of furniture and equipment, including household appliances, have spiked ~5% higher 

over the last year with households spending more on the comforts of home and home offices.  But in all, just 

about half of the goods/services that make up the consumer price index basket have been growing at a 2% or 

higher rate year-over-year, compared to closer to 55% in 2019.  Shelter costs have been running below 2% 

through the pandemic because even though house prices surged, for existing homeowners lower interest rates 

have sharply lowered mortgage interest costs and growth in rent prices has slowed.  

Concerns around inflation are less about current trends and more about the potential for a surge in household 

spending as the economy reopens, potentially outpacing growth in supply, particularly of hospitality services. An 

initial energy-driven spike higher in headline CPI growth over the spring will largely reflect energy price volatility 

and will fade into the end of the year. Underlying trends in inflation outside of the energy component will be 

watched more closely for signs that price growth is firming. Our forecast assumes core price growth will increase 

into 2022 but will remain relatively closely anchored to the Bank of Canada's 2% inflation target.  
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